
MINUTES FROM CFHA AGM MARCH 14/20 

Meeting was called to order at 1:09 by President Gordon 

Fulton 

Those in attendance were : Gordon Fulton, Janet Wilson, Dana McFaull, Gail 

Wieterman. Geri McNeil, Anna Middleton, Catherine Kendall, Amy Bell, Alex 

Johnston, Ron Black, Neil Downey, Jodi Saarela, Uli Schnabl, Alison Baaken, Jean 

St. Laurent, Charlotte Sikatori McLain 

Gordon welcomed everyone to the meeting and thanked them for coming. 

Gail made a motion to accept the agenda and Geri seconded it and all were in 

favor 

Alison made a motion to accept the minutes from 2019 AGM and Gail seconded it 

and all were in favor. 

Alison did the financial audit.  She said basically the finances look good but had 

some questions on applications that are being rejected and the levy being charges 

on these rejections. 

Our GST expense is $686.00 but we don’t qualify for exemption.  She was 

wondering what the CLRC miscellaneous charges were for. Also questioned the 

miscellaneous transaction levy. 

Gail made a motion to accept Alison’s audit and Catherine seconded it and all 

were in favor. 

Ron Black from CLRC did the Financial Report for us but first answered the 

questions that Alison brought forward. 

We have rejected applications when not enough funding sent or incomplete 

information or there is more need and they can’t get a hold of the owner.  Our 

association is charged for the work they do but the applicant pays the levy of 

$20.00 to the association. 

The CLRC only charges a levy for handling the registration so they can recoup 

from the association for the handling cost of the application. 



Things that are charged as miscellaneous levy are things like rejected applications, 

duplicate certificates, her names and any other miscellaneous things done for the 

association. Ron says that our break down is more detailed than some groups 

because we requested that information.  

 

Gordon asked Ron if he knew the total cost of the newsletter and it was 

determined the cost is between $850.00 and $900.00 each issue so we had a 

discussion on what we could do to keep this cost down.  We basically need more 

advertisers or we may need to go electronic or charge extra to have the 

newsletter shipped out in paper form.  We will be having further discussions on 

this at director meetings. 

 

Someone asked Ron what the insurance covered and he said it covers liability for 

the directors and if we had clinics or in-services we would have to get more 

insurance. 

 

Gordon invited Ron to come in on a conference call so we could straighten out 

how to go about billing advertisers.  Dana billed them this year and will send a list 

to Ron of who she sent invoices to and Ron will give her a list of who has paid so 

we can talk to ones who have not paid further.  It has been kind of hit and miss 

for a couple of years so we need to come up with a better plan. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 







 



 



 

REPORTS: 

-Gordon stated that our membership was declining every year and Membership

we understood that it was because our older members were retiring but we need 

to get new younger people involved.  It seems we have some breeders selling 

horses that are registered but not giving the buyers the information to do the 

transfer or how to become a member.  We decided we need to have a step by 

step plan that can be given to our membership explaining what to do or where to 

find the information they are needing.  This will be discussed at a director 

meeting and someone will do this and have it advertised in the newsletter and on 

the web-site for all to find.  CLRC will have to have some input in this also. 

 

-Compiled by Mikayla Murphy Advertising

Companies-Nag Bags had a half page ad and have requested the same for this 

year. 

Farms- Wendy Bauwens- ½ page color ad in the newsletter but has asked for 

newsletter and web-site this year 

Bella Cavallo had a b/w business card ad in the newsletter 

Hidden Hill has a ½ page color ad in the newsletter 

Poplar Ridge-had the silver webpsite package and an ad in the newsletter and on 

the web-page 

Alison Bakken had a b/w business card ad in the newsletter 

Lost Trail Farms had the silver web-site package with an ad in the newsletter and 

on the web-site. 

Mid fjords had a business card b/w ad in the newsletter 

Footnote Farms had a silver package with an ad in the newsletter and on the web-

page. 

 



In 2019 we stayed on an even keel in advertising with the CFHA newsletter. In 

2019 we once again had our lone long-time corporate advertiser Nag Bags. We 

had 9 different breeders advertise with the CFHA newsletter in a variety of ways.  

There was 3 business card ads, 2 full-page color ads, 3 half page color ads, 12 

breeders-some of the above and a few extra breeders also had listing on the 

farm/breeder directory on the CFHA web-site.  I want to thank everyone both 

new and continuing who advertised with the CFHA in 2019 and hope to see their 

continuing support in the future. Furthermore I’d like to thank all the people I’ve 

met and the friends I’ve made from being a director and hope the CFHA continues 

to prosper in the future. 

For those who didn’t know because of work reasons changing Mikayla had to step 

down as an Eastern director and we are going to miss her help with advertising.  

She has been a great asset to our association and stepped up when we were 

having such a difficult time coaxing someone to come on from the east.  We wish 

Mikayla every success in the future and hope she will continue as a member in 

our association. 

 

- Darlene was not able to attend the meeting but said she needs more Newsletter

articles sent in by the membership.  Just a photo with a one sentence explanation 

of what is happening would be great. Thanks to Darlene for all her hard work.  We 

also need more advertisers to be able to afford to keep printing the newsletter. 

 

 

 

 

-Alex Johnstone Promotions and Facebook

 

 





- compiled by Janet Wilson Web-Site

This year we approved to go ahead with funding for our website to be converted 

from it’s now archaic design to a new faster, easier version that will be cell phone 

and tablet friendly.  Our webmaster Tracy at Daventry Web Design is working on 

it and hopefully it won’t be too long before it is complete.  We had quite a few 

submissions of photos that we hope to use.  Thank you to all who sent them in.  

We would really like to see an increase in advertisements and are hoping that this 

new website will make that a lot easier for all.  It would be nice to have the 

website be a place where people can go and find the Fjord or Fjord related 

products they are looking for.  We would like to encourage you to send us your 

comments if you see trouble with and also if there is something new you would 

like to see added.  We really want this website to showcase our Canadian Fjord 

horses.   We will let everyone know on Facebook and in the newsletter when the 

new website is up and running.  Until then the current website is still available to 

everyone. 

 

- compiled by Amy Bell PayPal

Income from 2019: $1,581.00 which was up from 2018 year ($610.00).  We 

generally have a bigger influx of Paypal sales into the spring from those who have 

forgotten to pay for memberships, or a change in ownership, or new advertisers.  

In 2019 we saw 3 newsletter only subscriptions as well as an increase in Paypal 

usage for our marketing and promotion material.  Hopefully this will continue into 

the 2020 year. 

PayPal continues to remain an easy platform for people to use as well as a cost 

effective form of gathering revenue dollars.  Total fees for using Paypal in 2019 

were $54.17. 

 

 

 

 



 

NEW BUSINESS: 

We had a discussion about how the rescue groups are asking for us to work with 

them.  It has caused quite a bit of extra work for people buying them to try to 

track down paperwork and DNA tests to see if they are registerable. We asked 

them to try before buying these horses to make sure there is a paper trail if they 

want to try to register them to make it easier for everyone involved as DNA is 

expensive. 

Alison made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 2:15 and Janet seconded it and 

all were in favor. 

 

 


